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Introduction 

In 1995, President John Sweeney offered a "new voice" leadership to the AFL-CIO. On January 15, 1997, in a letter to affiliated unions, Sweeney wrote, 

"At its December 16, 1996 meeting, the Executive council of the AFL-CIO adopted a new Mission Statement and a set of four strategic goals for the Federation. Key among them was a commitment to 'change our unions to provide a new voice to (sic) workers in a changing economy.'...The Federation has committed itself to speak for working people every day at every level of our world economy, as well as to transform the role of the union from an organization that focuses on a member's contract to one that gives workers a meaningful say in all the decisions that affect our working lives -- from capital investments, to the quality of our products and services, to how we organize our work."

Put in other terms, Sweeney wants to put the "movement" back into organized labor.

From early 1997 to Spring, 2000 ORGANIZE! Training Center (OTC) worked with several local unions in the San Francisco Bay Area to assist them in a process of qualitative change that would move them from a service-advocacy-mobilization "model" to an internal community-building, mutual aid and organizing approach. 

We imagined a renewed local as having at least these features in addition to a qualitative change in the level of member participation: At the worksite, direct group action by affected workers would be taken to resolve issues before they went into the formal grievance procedure. There would be an on-going contest for power at "the point of production" over the scope of what management considers its prerogatives. Workers would seek increased control over how they did their work, as well as on issues having to do with the quality, effectiveness, efficiency and appropriateness of their product or service. In contract negotiations, unions would challenge and seek to encroach upon management prerogatives in all areas, including planning, research, investment, environmental considerations and others. 

In the Community

While we never were able to work on our ideas of how to work in the community, we did discuss them.  For the most part, unions today call on the community when they need strike support and go to the community in voter registration and get-out-the-vote drives.  We imagined a qualitatively different relationship.

In most communities, the people who live there or are the beneficiaries of public services depend on administrators of public agencies for their information: parent organizations depend on school principals; those concerned with crime and drugs in their neighborhoods depend on precinct police captains; residents and consumers depend on consumer protection agencies; neighborhoods depend on urban renewal and highway agencies.  Union members long ago learned that they need their own, independently generated sources of information and expertise.  This perspective would make a valuable contribution in most communities.

Similarly, when developers, absentee landlords, polluters, red-liners or other corporate and business groups abuse, discriminate against or exploit neighborhoods, independent power and expertise is needed as a counter-weight to those bottom-line-is profit interests.  As a result of this, we saw on-going alliances with community groups — not the ad hoc "help us because we're on strike" crisis approach that now is typical, but working partnerships that bring a local's members and their resources into play on issues of concern to their communities and their communities into solidarity with them in their workplace struggles. 

In politics, we believe it is of the utmost urgency that labor develop its own, independent political apparatus, one that of course engages in voter education, registration and get-out-the-vote, but one that also involves large numbers of members in citizen lobbying, direct action and other activities between elections to put pressure on politicians, administrators and corporate executives.

In the community, the local union would be a vehicle through which its members gained an organized voice on all the issues facing them, their families and their neighbors. We reasoned that as participation increased and workers learned how to more effectively build their own power, they would want to extend this power into the community. After all, the local union is one of the few places where working people elect their leaders, adopt their own policies and control their organizations — because they pay for them.

We imagined that where there were concentrations of members in neighborhoods, towns or cities, that they would gather to discuss the concerns they, their families, their fellow public school parents and neighbors shared.  They would bring to their discussion their understanding of the importance of an independent, democratic, member-run, dues-paying organization as a voice for people with little or no power to negotiate important decisions affecting their lives.  We had no idea how formal such a group would be, how often it would meet or how, specifically, it would relate to other organizations in the community.  But we were committed to the idea of members meeting with one another to discuss their non-workplace concerns and issues, and to their determining how they would work with other forces in their neighborhoods.  Further, we imagined that such groups could be the nucleus of community-based mutual aid organizations — buying clubs, baby-sitting coops, neighborhood watch groups, etc.

We believe our approach creates the capacity to achieve the transformation President Sweeney is talking about. It was to this challenge that OTC devoted its energies.

Mobilizing and Organizing

We consider much of what is now called "organizing," when people in labor contrast their "organizing model" with a "service model," to be what we call "mobilizing." In our perspective, service, advocacy and mobilizing are in the same analytic category because in each instance it is a relatively small number of paid and volunteer leaders, activists and staff who act in behalf of a large, relatively inert rank-and-file who "consume" what the former group offers.  

We distinguish mobilizing from organizing.  Mobilizing the membership of a local might include some or all of the following steps taken by union leaders, staff and activists: listening to the problems of workers; building a program from what is heard; "selling" the program to the rank-and-file who adopt it, perhaps with modification, and; seeking to deliver the program in collective bargaining, lobbying and electoral action. If the going gets tough, leadership "calls out the troops" to show an adversary that it has the backing of the rank-and-file. The final form of mobilization may be a strike.

In an organizing approach, which incorporates much of what we have characterized as mobilizing there is an ongoing conversation among workers and between workers and leaders. The program that emerges directly involves the widest number of union members possible in its actual formation who also play an on-going direct and active role in the negotiating, organizing, legislative or electoral activity. There is a simple way of determining whether organizing is taking place. In the mobilization approach the rank-and-file asks, "What's the union going to do about x?” In the organizing approach the rank-and-file asks, "What are we going to do?" It is the deliberative process among members and between members and leaders, and the continuous involvement in the process of action and decision-making, that distinguishes organizing from mobilizing. This process of member involvement generates the union's policy and programs which are a product of the process. It is different from leadership proposing and members either accepting or rejecting.

Leaders who use such a process exercise influence because members respect them, not simply by virtue of the authority of their office and constitutional powers but because of a qualitatively different on-going relationship between leaders and members. In practice, what might appear to be marginal differences on paper lead to big differences in results.

A Conversation About Power

A central problem to be addressed by a local interested in the kind of approach we were presenting was how to get from where it was to where it wanted to be. We believed that the first step was to have a widespread discussion among the membership about the nature of power. In our workshops, and in one-to-one conversations, we pushed this discussion about power. We challenged leaders to look at what the real source of their power was, argued that it was "people power" and sought to demonstrate how people power depended on more than occasional mass mobilizations. We also noted this irony: The better union officials were at delivering without ongoing involvement from the members, the harder it was to convince the members that their participation was important. When you get bad service, you might get mad enough to do something about it. But when you get good service you're likely to say, "If it ain't broke, don't fix it."

We asked them to reflect on organized labor's declining influence over the last thirty or more years and whether any technocratic solutions or number of additional staff could possibly restore labor's power. 

We spoke about resources and control. Union leaders may marginally influence but can't control management or match its resources, can't control the economy, can't control and only occasionally influence politicians, can't control the media and the images it projects of unions. The one source of additional power, the one resource CLEARLY available to leadership, is a unions' members. But that resource will remain an untapped potential unless members are engaged, involved and committed. What OTC offered was a process through which that could be achieved.

We had specific ideas about how such a conversation with members about power would take place, and illustrated them with this role-play:  

Leader: a group of the local's leaders (name them) have been taking stock of where we are in relation to our employers, politicians and the community. We believe we will not be able to meet the challenges we face by continuing to do what we have been doing, even if we can do it marginally better. We think we need to shift some of the way we do the work of the union. I'd like to get some of your thoughts about this and invite you to be part of this internal discussion we want to get started. But first, can I ask you a few questions about what's going on with you at work and what kinds of pressures you and your family, friends and neighbors might be experiencing in your communities. Is that alright?

Member: How long is this going to take. You know I'm pretty busy, and as far as going to a meeting, I can tell you right now I doubt that I'll be coming.

Leader: Well let's hold off on the question of whether or not you'll go to a meeting. I think we can complete what I'd like to do in about 30 minutes or so.

Member: Well, alright. I guess I can give you that much.

Leader: Let's start by looking at the pressures you're facing at work.

Member: Are you kidding? Doesn't the leadership know what the hell's going on here?

Leader: Yeh, of course, we've got an idea. But I'd like to hear it from you, how you see it.

Member: (The person playing the member would give a different response depending on the local, the nature of the work, whether a public or private sector union, specifics of recent contract negotiations, etc.)

Leader: And these things are pretty important to you?

Member: You bet! What would they mean to you?

Leader: Yeh, they'd be important to me. But as I said before I want to know what's important to you. Now I'd like to ask you the same thing about what's going on in your community -- with your kids in school, the quality of services in your neighborhood, availability of child care, crime and drugs in the neighborhood or at schools, after-school programs, housing availability and costs and so forth.

Member: Why the hell are you asking me about these things? What's the union got to do with them?

Leader: Well, there are two reasons. In the first place, it's a way to get to know you better. There was a time when union members knew each other better and helped each other more. There's another reason. If it made sense to members like you, we could begin to look at communities in which large numbers of our members live and see if they wanted to act together in their neighborhoods with support from their union sisters and brothers and the resources that we could bring to bear. The union doesn't have to be restricted to just processing grievances and negotiating contracts.

Member: (The person playing the member would, again, give a different response depending on the life circumstances of typical members of that union. Obviously, a building trades local with highly skilled and highly paid, mostly white male, members would be different from a predominantly African-American service sector local whose members' pay put them in the category of "working poor.")

Leader: If I hear similar concerns from other members I'm talking with, would you be willing to come to a meeting with them and me and begin a discussion to see what we can do together about these things?

Member: I knew this was coming. I don't have time for meetings. I pay my dues and expect you full-timers and the activists to protect my interests. If you need me for a contract vote, a picket-line or to get-out-the-vote on election day, I'll give you that. But I don't want to waste time going to a meeting. They never accomplish anything anyway.

Leader: What I told you at the beginning of this conversation was that a bunch of us -- leaders and activists that I mentioned before -- started talking about how we're doing as a union. We've heard the same things you've been telling me from other members. We don't think we can take care of your interests in the old way any more.

Member: Why is that?

Leader: Because we're under attack now. We're on the defensive. You know that the percent of workers in unions is at its lowest point since the 1920s. And in our own industry we're seeing -- (again depending on the situation the person role-playing the leader would have a list of the pressures, circumstances and problems facing workers in this local, and facing their families, friends and neighbors in their communities). But let me ask you a question: How do you think the union gets what it gets from the employer or politicians?

Member: You guys are good negotiators. You sit down with the employer or the politician and do some give-and-take across the table. You're smart, and you make a good case. It's just like my shop-steward. Someone has a complaint, she sits down with the supervisor and they hammer it out. Sometimes we win; sometimes we lose; sometimes we take it to the next step and file an official grievance. Then it goes up the line and we get a decision ... in a couple of years (laughs).

Leader: That's the point. Whether it's supervisors, politicians, bureaucrats or CEOs, they keep dragging things out. Then the members start thinking we're not doing our jobs. That's what's happening now. The result is that only a handful of members come to membership meetings. We get people out in a crisis, but by that time we're reacting to what someone else is doing to us -- not taking the initiative to do something for ourselves. We've come to the conclusion that we can't win by doing our work that way. We need participation of the membership at a much higher level than we've had it before. That's why I want to invite you to come to a meeting with others, if I find them, who feel more or less like you do. We need to talk among ourselves about these concerns and what we can do about them.

Member: Nah. I'll go along with what the others say, but meetings aren't my thing.

Leader: Wait a second. Just a few minutes ago you gave me this list of things that you said you care a lot about -- things at work and things in your community. And now you're telling me that you won't give a couple of hours of one evening or week-end to see what can be done about these things?

Note: This is the crucial point in the conversation, when the leader has to challenge the member. In effect, the leader is calling the member a hypocrite -- "You said these things are important but you won't give a couple of hours to look at what can be done about them." The member is used to telling leaders what she or he wants and then sending the leaders off, expecting them to "deliver." When the leaders fail to deliver, the members get to complain about their incompetence or lack of integrity, or both. The leaders get to complain about the members' apathy, indifference or ignorance. This ritual of mutual complaining (what psychologists call  co-dependence) characterized every local we met with. Here, the leader has to convince the member that this is something we have to look at together. "I can't do it for you; we have to do it together." The reason for this is that power is the ability of people to act effectively in the world. "People power" is more than members showing up once in a while for work- or politics-related issues. Members (and leaders) have often come to think of what goes on "at the table" as being determined by reason and skill. We don't dispute their importance, but we said, "90% of the outcome of what goes on at the table is determined by the power relationship between the members and the employer (or politician); 10% is smarts and skills of leaders (or their lawyers).”

In the Project for Labor Renewal, OTC had an opportunity to put our ideas on the ground. To the extent we were able to apply them, we found they worked. Two locals contributed significant resources — both direct financial and in staff and leadership time — to enable us to work with them during the Project's first "action year." Unfortunately, our money ran out and we were unable to continue what we started. We think there were some important lessons learned, however; some of these are shared in this report on our work.

Why Is Renewal Important?

An obvious reason for a strong labor movement is the policy results associated with its strength: public and corporate policies are both humanized and made responsive to the democratic will when labor is economically and politically strong.

Less discussed, but important in its own right and directly related to Labor's power is the kind of community that is created among the members of a union. An organizing approach develops the skills and self-confidence of many workers who assume leadership responsibilities in the union; it creates and strengthens relationships that cut across lines of racial, ethnic and gender division; it provides a democratic forum for discussion and debate in which workers themselves create the policies for which they want to struggle; it offers membership in an community that is an extension of the individual's most deeply held values characterized by a strong sense of solidarity -- one in which the member becomes a conscious participant in making social change.  In addition, the process empowers union members. By engaging them in the civic culture, democracy in society is enriched.  

We see the results of a mobilizing approach in the history of social democratic parties in Europe: They run for office on programs that are quickly abandoned when they begin to govern. Major reasons for this include these two important ones: First, capital threatens to "strike," that is move someplace else if it is hampered in what it thinks are its rights. Second, government comes to be seen as "the problem" because it can't deliver on what was promised by politicians when they were seeking electoral support.

On a large scale, this is the same problem as that faced by a union leader who gets elected on a reform program and then is asked, "What's the union going to do about "x?" When members (or constituencies) are "consumers" of programs they expect those they elect to "deliver the goods," whatever the constraints. Typically, to get elected promises are made. Rarely does a candidate run for office and say, "I'll raise your taxes (or dues)." When members are co-creators of programs they ask themselves what is possible within the constraints they encounter and their willingness to put their bodies, time, attention and dollars on the line to overcome those constraints. Without internal renewal, even a numerical and proportional increase in the labor movement's size will not be sufficient to overcome this problem.

Why Union Locals Are Important

Tip O'Neil's famous dictum "all politics is local" applies also to labor. The place in which members experience a union is their own local. Local unions are the basic units of national or international organizations; they choose delegates to conventions; their leaders bargain contracts; it is to them that members pay their dues, and it is from them that members expect "services;" it is through them that electoral mobilization takes place for local, state and national elections. They, or even smaller units such as a workplace, are where the life (or lack thereof) of the union is to be found.

Our approach in the Project for Labor Renewal was to work with locals. We had endorsement from most key officials of Bay Area central labor and building trades councils, as well as regional and national officials of individual unions. When we visited a local union leader, there was little if any question about our legitimacy. The first step in our process was to get a significant number of formal and informal leaders of a local to indicate that they wanted their local to go through the renewal process we designed. This usually involved acknowledgment that present efforts were not overcoming the gap between "headquarters" and rank-and-file, and that what they had been doing--even if done better and with more vigor -- would not be sufficient to meet the challenges the union confronted.

We used three-hour, one-day and one four-day workshop to introduce many of our ideas to local union leaders. What follows are some of our experiences in these workshops and in the year of work that followed.

Rhetoric and Reality

Our experience is that it is one thing to embrace the rhetoric of change but quite another to implement changes consistently so that they take root. The reason is quite simple: People on the inside are surrounded by their union's organizational culture in the way water surrounds a fish or air surrounds us. You don't pay attention to it because it is part of the way things are. The day-to-day pressures, operating attitudes, habits of thinking and work, deeply ingrained responses to situations and other aspects of the "organizational culture" of the labor movement create a huge barrier to implementing renewal. The moment-by-moment practices necessary to implement these ideas are so different from prevailing experience, so far outside the paradigm, that without the presence of an outsider who is constantly monitoring activities, questioning assumptions and challenging backsliding, the changes can't take root even when there is a sincere desire that change occurs.

Our role was that of coach. We didn't provide prescriptions; rather, when we were doing what we thought we were supposed to do, our relationships with leaders involved listening, challenging, thinking through and, as needed, training in specific skills we had to impart.

An example will illustrate what we're talking about. We said to principal officers of union locals that it is essential for them to carry on individual conversations with other leaders (formal and informal) in their locals as the first step to introducing the Project for Labor Renewal (PLR). In such a conversation, we asked the local's principal officer to specifically say something like (s/he can say it in his/her own words, but the basic idea has to be there), "I'm interested in this Project. It's supported by most of the leadership of Bay Area central labor and building trades councils.  (We had endorsements of the project from theses leasders.) I respect your views, so before I take it any further I'd like you to have a conversation with a PLR organizer about the Project. I'm asking other respected leaders in our local to do the same. When these conversations are completed, I'd like to get us together to see what we think. If we like what we've heard, then I'd like us to make a recommendation to our Executive Board that we take a next step in exploring participation in the Project."  We asked the principal officer to role-play with our organizer how s/he was going to do this. We then asked for agreement that this is how the officer would proceed.

What happened? The following are typical of what the principal officer did, despite our careful conversation, role-play and agreement: sent a memo to the other leaders rather than having a personal conversation; had the union's secretary call them to make the appointment; said something like, "I'd like you to meet the PLR representative; I want to know what you think about what they're offering;" asked other leaders to read material that we said should be read only after a conversation takes place; etc. Too often, officers relied on paper as a substitute for conversation -- something we urged them not to do. (Parenthetically, we made the mistake of not insisting that the principal officer start all over again rather than get started on the wrong foot.)

The Workshops

We used the Socratic method in our workshops because the answers to our questions are only as important as the thinking through process that leads to them. When we did this poorly, people took our questions as "tests" to see if they knew the "right answer" or they were frustrated because we wouldn't just lay out what we wanted them to know. The workshops were a means by which we introduced our thinking and methods, and by which we "thought through" with participants how what we were talking about could work in each of their respective locals. The workshops were only tangentially "training" (imparting specific skills); they were mostly about how people think and what they value.

The Members Need To Be Educated

Just as we often heard, "What’s the union going to do about ___?" from rank-and-filers, so we often heard from leaders, "The members need more education," or, "The members need to be educated," It's hard to argue with the idea of "education" or "more education." But we did. 

The idea that members need to be educated is union leadership’s version of "blaming the victim." Local leaders were typically reluctant to look at themselves, their own practices, their own ways of understanding the world and their roles within it. On the other hand, it was very easy for them to see the problem as the membership’s. "The members just don't understand."  More education, they reasoned, would help members to understand -- to see the world as the leaders see it.

Our question, "What do you mean by ‘education?" was usually met with a blank stare — as if to ask, "How can you be so dumb? Everyone knows what education is!" But we pressed on, and this is what we found. In  many cases, what leaders meant by "education" was training. They wanted stewards to be better able to handle grievances and members to know their rights and how to enforce the contract. They wanted to improve the union's communications capacity, to better deal with the media, or to learn how to run a more efficient meeting. In this view of education, the objective is to build skills and competence. While there’s nothing wrong with training, it has little to do with the absence of member participation or the more fundamental problems facing the labor movement. 

Alternatively, leaders wanted to impart to the members the leaders’ point of view — whether it was by "education" in labor history, economics, politics or some other substantive field. In this view, members are receptacles to be filled with information provided by leaders or outside "experts."

Here was another element of the organizational culture — something so taken for granted that it hadn’t been thought about in a very long time. It was self-evident! When we asked what it was that was so evident, answers were simply a repetition of the original point:  the members need to be educated.

What is education? And, in the context of democracy and building powerful "peoples organizations," what kind of education is needed?

In an article titled, "Notes on Organizing," community organizer Richard Harmon addressed the question at length. We take liberty here, drawing extensively from his article and substituting appropriate words and phrases to make his essay applicable to unions.

    Organizing is teaching.
Obviously, not academic-type teaching, which is confined for the most part to stuffing data into people's ears. Organizing is teaching which rests on people's life experiences, drawing them out, developing trust, going into action, disrupting old perceptions of reality, developing group solidarity, watching the growth of confidence to continue to act, then sharing in the emotional foundation for continual questioning of the then current status quo.

Organizing as teaching has two fundamental educational premises:

1) We learn with our bodies first, not our minds....Even the most abstract ideas have a chemical basis in bodily experience with events, at least in the hands of creative educators....This means that education is primarily in the action, but becomes really liberating education only if the person develops the discipline to rigorously reflect on that action.

2) We have to own the questions in this educational process. It must be our curiosity that is the engine of this learning process, pulling us into action, then reflection, then more action, more reflection. The major problem with labor education is that action is not the basis of the learning process....Hence, teachers wind up standing in front of passive groups answering questions people are not asking. 

(In this perspective) the purpose of education is not to transmit the culture--unless you're in a power position which benefits from students not questioning the basis and functions of that institution’s view of the world. "Transmitting the culture" is the educational philosophy which leads to unquestioning loyalty, not to the kind of give-and-take essential for a democratic organization.

From this point of view, the purpose of education is to develop accurate confidence and competence in a person so that s/he can effectively negotiate her/his way among the power institutions which affect her/his life. In other words, education is the development of democratic values, attitudes and skills, so that a person can carry out her/his potential and purpose. That is power —  the ability to act.

The problem in any society, and in most organizations, of course, is that individuals are prevented from a full, creative expression of their interior energy by many of the institutions around them. To get back on course in the Atlantic gale that is the USA these days, to regain some personal control over our own individual lives, we have to either create new institutions capable of remolding the other institutions which clobber our lives and shut off our energies (or which offer only destructive ways for that energy to emerge) or we have to renew those institutions which might serve as tools for education for freedom. The labor movement is one of these institutions. 

So real education is for power. Labor organizing, both of the unorganized and internally, should be mass adult education in political skills and democratic attitudes and values. When organizations are good -- when they are multi-issue, involve lots of action, have large collective leadership, draw their money from their members, are not looking for quick fixes, and where the organizers and leaders are first-rate teachers -- then labor (and citizen) organizations are great universities for the people who are their members and constituents.

More often than not, leaders returned again and again to their version of education: we (the knowers) were to put something into the heads of them (the learners). We do not think this version of labor education is likely to contribute very much to building a powerful, democratic, labor movement. For those who become engaged in their unions — for whatever reason  — such education will be useful, sometimes marginally and sometimes profoundly. But it will not contribute to moving the vast majority of the uninvolved. While there were no doubt many mistakes made by us in our use of the Socratic method, we believe that a more fundamental problem lies in the fact that people expected us "experts" to tell them something they didn’t know. We refused to do that, and said, "If we can’t ask the questions that get you to discover in your own experience what needs to be known, then what we tell you  today will be forgotten tomorrow, and what you believe from us now will be disbelieved as soon as the next "expert" presents a contrary or different point of view." This understanding of education and our role as "educators" caused lots of difficulties as people kept thinking we had some hidden agenda other than the one we stated at the outset — to assist them to build a powerful, democratic, union.

What follows are two exercises we used to help workshop participants clarify their own thinking about obstacles to greater member involvement and to better understand the kind of organizational transformation that would be needed if real member participation was to take place:

Introducing Transformation

On the left side of an easel pad or chalk board, we wrote in a single column "family, team, congregation, community;" on the right side, we wrote "insurance company, law firm, social work agency." It looks something like this, and there is a lot of space below each of the words: 



LEFT SIDE




RIGHT SIDE



Family




Insurance company 



Team 





Law firm 



Congregation 



Social work agency 



Community 



   (sometimes we added



  “old ethnic neighborhood")

Our questions started with the right column. The first one, and we asked it of each of the categories, is, "What are the characteristics of a good (insurance company, law firm, social work agency)? Then we asked the same thing for each of the categories on the left side of the board. Here are the responses we typically got:

Right side of the board: 

A good insurance company has low cost policies with good benefits, pays off quickly when you have a claim, has agents who are accessible and helpful, isn't bureaucratic with lots of paperwork...and other replies along these lines. 

A good law firm has lawyers who win in court, explain to their client what's going on, advocate effectively for the client, aren't expensive, are accessible when you call, etc. 

A good social work agency provides quality service, cares about, is sensitive to and fights for the people it serves, doesn't have a lot of paperwork, isn't too expensive (or is free); etc.

Left side of the board: 

A good family has lots of love, members support each other, mentor and sometimes challenge each other to shape up; does things together, is always there for you. 

A good team works together, has lots of mutual support and team spirit; every player knows his/her job and does it well, there aren't any egos that think they're more important than the team and consequently it wins more often than not. 

A good congregation has people in it who care about one another, watch out for one another, respect the privacy of one another but are available to help, provides meaning for its members who share a common faith, respects and cherishes the diversity of its members, gets as many people as possible involved in the life of the congregation, reaches outside itself to care for its community.

We then asked if the groups on the right side of the board have the characteristics of the ones on the left, and the answer was invariably "no." Asked if the reverse were true of those institutions on the left side, the answer was "yes." Good families, teams and congregations also incorporate the best attributes of good law firms, insurance companies and social work agencies -- they provide benefits for their members, have leaders who are accessible, advocate effectively in each other's behalf, watch out for their members' interests, care about people, don't have much paperwork. 

"Who makes most of the decisions in each?," was one of our next questions. On the right, it is the professionals; on the left, it is the members -- or at least the members are significantly involved (as in a professional athletic team). We then pushed this point a bit, developing the contrast between "consumers" and "co-creators" of an enterprise.

Then the sixty-four thousand dollar question: "If we draw a line across the easel pad connecting the two sets of categories, where is your union on that spectrum?" Invariably, the union was far to the right. Then we asked, "Where would you like your union to be?" Equally invariably, participants wanted it far on the left -- especially when it was clear that the groupings on the left can do the things that are done by those on the right or, if it is something beyond their capacity, can hire professionals to do specific things.

Leaders and Members

We asked the leaders in the workshops how they would characterize their members, and how they thought the members would characterize them. While there were some good things said by each about the other, the responses were overwhelmingly negative.

Leaders called the members lazy, apathetic and disinterested; wanting to be cared for (or "serviced"); said the members want to complain about the leaders who they call incompetent, inaccessible, self-serving, bureaucratic and, at worst, sell-outs (though we didn't hear that with the unions with which we were working because they are among the best in the labor movement). A typical member was characterized as a griper. Leaders thought the expectation of the members was that the leaders are supposed to deliver: "We pay our dues and you're supposed to get us a good contract (solve a grievance, or whatever)."

We then led discussions that demonstrated the relationship between how the leaders act and how the members think. We explored the co-dependent relationship that exists when leaders do "for" rather than "with." Participants agreed that you get consumers rather than co-creators when you act this way. We were seeking to persuade leaders that their roles and attitudes had to change, and that it was up to them to take the first steps. We noted that the better they were at "doing for," the less reason there was for members to be involved. We asked leaders to determine whether the situation was urgent. They agreed that it was.

In our approach, leaders had to shift from the roles of lawyer, insurance agent and social worker to become most respected and trusted members of their families, coaches and captains, cheer leaders and trainers who develop the talents of others.  This, we argued, is the way to build a powerful union local. The power is in the relationships of mutual confidence and trust that are created, nurtured and maintained in what we call a "structure of accountability and support."

Over a hundred local union leaders participated in our workshops. A dozen local leaders hoped to bring their locals into the Project. For reasons more complex than we can discuss here, only two finally decided to make the financial and time commitment required to participate. What follows are stories from each that illustrate the potential in this approach.

San Francisco School Bus Drivers

United Transportation Union (UTU) Local 1741 represents San Francisco Unified School District bus drivers and support personnel. The local has about 250 members, and developed out of militant struggle in the 1960s and 1970s. Many of its leaders at the time came out of the student movement. (An unusual dimension of the union is that none of its officers are paid -- all are drivers, dispatchers, office and yard workers or otherwise directly employed by Laidlaw Corporation.) Led by radical activists in the late Sixties and early Seventies who sparked a movement to remove a corrupt business manager, the local became a center of progressive activism involving a large proportion of its members.

Out of their struggles, about thirty years ago, the union won a terrific contract for its drivers, including a living wage, health care benefits and decent working conditions. While the union retained its progressive politics, over the years participation had dwindled; a baker's dozen core of activists carried the day-to-day work of the local.  And, to redress grievances and negotiate contracts, the principal officers increasingly assumed the role of advocates for, rather than organizers with, the membership.

The urgency of change in Local 1741's case had both an immediate and longer-range character. Their employer had negotiated a contract with the school district that included no increase in revenues; the union, with bargaining for a new contract just months away, expected to be told that it must accept no raise in pay and possibly even face a demand for take-backs. In addition, the Federal Court consent decree which ordered school busing was to expire in two years meaning that the school district, already strapped for funds, would no longer be required to bus its students. The likelihood was that there would be a substantial reduction in busing that could affect half or more of all jobs.

Furthermore, two years earlier, changes in school district scheduling resulted in a significant number of mid-seniority people losing one-quarter of their hours. Newer drivers came into the work knowing that their workday would be six hours. Long-time drivers held onto their eight hour routes. However, a large number of drivers, neither new nor senior, found their incomes cut by as much as 25% because of the cut in hours.

In their forthcoming round of contract bargaining, the union sought to achieve pay parity for office and support workers and restored income for drivers who lost income as a result of rescheduling. Like most good unions, in the past Local 1741's leadership surveyed their members, held a series of meetings on major contract issues and then proposed a package of bargaining demands to their rank-and-file. During the summer, the negotiating committee began the tedious process of bargaining, providing periodic reports on progress at membership meetings. Real progress in bargaining wasn't expected to be made until close to the beginning of the school year when management would have to put a serious proposal on the table to avoid disruption of the start of school. Members waited through the summer to see what their leaders would be able to "deliver" when the company got serious at the negotiating table.

We introduced an alternative approach which we dubbed "people-first, problem-focused" bargaining. And we proposed that rather than holding the most important issues to the end of Summer, these be put on the table at the beginning. "People-first, problem-focused" meant that through testimony from its members, the union would present the real problems faced by members and their families and challenge management to join with the union to develop solutions to these problems. High priority concerns would be first because stalling or rejection by management would lead to a summer build-up of what would become a major campaign involving workers, teachers, parents and community and labor movement allies.

In one-to-one meetings with us, then in small workshops with co-workers, members shared the impact on their lives of the loss of as much as a quarter of their wages and other problems they identified. As might be expected, there were dramatic personal effects which, for the most part, workers had never discussed with one another out of shame, guilt, feeling of inadequacy or simply because they felt it was a burden to be born privately. Out of these discussions came the realization that "we're all in the same boat" -- that while personal situations were unique, there was a common pattern and a common source for their problems. From this grew righteous anger and a profound sense of common fate and resolve to  collectively remedy the injustices each had experienced individually as a private personal burden.

When it came time for the first bargaining session, we asked the leadership to arrange for a venue near the bus yard that could accommodate a large number of members.  They got a middle school gymnasium a short distance from the yard.  The first negotiation saw management greeted by 97 workers. When it came time for the union to introduce its 13 member bargaining team, the union's principal officer Jim Harford insisted that every member have an opportunity to introduce him/herself. After half a dozen had done so, Laidlaw's lead negotiator irritably commented to an associate, "This is going to take all morning." Susan Moorehead, the local's president, responded, "No, this is going to take all summer. Get used to it." That set the tone for what unfolded over the next few months.

At the next negotiating session, attended by 110 workers, more than 20 of the drivers, dispatchers, yard and office workers told stories about what the cuts in pay and other inequities meant to them and their families. The stories were powerful: some had lost their homes and had to move far away from expensive San Francisco, commuting over an hour each way to work; some had furniture and cars repossessed; parents were no longer able to enroll kids in music or other after-school programs or send them to summer camp or take a family vacation; others were unable to take care of elderly dependent parents.

After the first person testified, there was little reaction among the Local 1741 members who were present. By the third testimonial, there was a scattering of applause. By the end, speakers were followed by a standing ovation. The private troubles of members had become a public issue, something over which they could collectively struggle with their employer.

The strategy also called for clear responses from management: either there would be a serious commitment to resolve problems or, if not, the whole summer would be devoted to mounting a public campaign for a just settlement. This required the union negotiators to polarize the positions on issues, forcing either a "yes" (which would be a victory) or a "no" (which would mean a fight) from management. Any other response (what we called "mush") would be turned by the negotiators into a "no." 

"Draw-the-line" bargaining offers the employer a clear opportunity to indicate he wants to work with his workers or, on the other hand, to demonstrate he is unwilling to work with them. When an employer, by his "no," indicates the latter, workers become angry -- especially if they themselves witness what happens at the negotiating table, where management often exhibits its arrogance in addition to its indifference. That anger can be turned into energy to mount a protracted campaign to bring the employer back to the table on different terms--e.g. "good faith bargaining." 

Drawing the line at a "no" clarifies (or polarizes) the situation; it also personalizes it, substituting actual members of management for the abstract Laidlaw Corporation. Polarization and personalization are important ingredients to conflict tactics; in their absence, it is very difficult to generate the energy necessary for a mass struggle. 

Here, past habits prevented us from fully implementing the summer organizing plan. The negotiators could not bring themselves to draw the line on the key issues and to walk away from the table when management did not respond positively. Accustomed to going back-and-forth over the technicalities of  contract provisions, they were more comfortable engaging management in debate over contract language. Too much talking defused some of the membership's resolve to act. At a critical juncture in bargaining, a key member of the bargaining team most committed to the new approach was pulled out of negotiations to do an assignment out of the area for the national union.

Aided by a Federal mediator, management took advantage of the situation to press for moving the negotiations to a downtown hotel.  They insisted on meeting only with the official bargaining committee.  But confronted by more than 50 members who were determined to keep the negotiations open and transparent, management and the union’s bargaining team eventually agreed that a limited number of members could attend and report back to others who were told to wait in a separate union caucus room.  This dramatically cut member participation. The union's leadership had blinked and succumbed to management demands. As these management "moves" were implemented, members increasingly became passive observers in the process -- all but a few prevented from even sitting in on the negotiations. Despite this, a qualitatively different process had already been put in motion.

With summer drawing to a close, no settlement had been reached. This confronted members with another challenge -- whether to strike on the first day of school. In a series of conversations, with us mostly asking questions, members concluded that a strike could boomerang against them, as angry parents had to find alternative ways to get their children to school. Instead, members agreed to an intensive campaign to reach out to teachers, parents and neighbors to build community support for their demands for justice. After a short drive, with nearly a thousand postcards indicating support in hand, a large delegation of workers appeared before the school board, repeated the stories of family pain they had told Laidlaw's negotiators, and denounced management intransigence.

Rallies and informational picketing were launched. Workers reached out to religious and other community leaders who attended support rallies and expressed solidarity with the workers. This all took place in the context of a bitterly fought local election pitting Labor Council-endorsed incumbent Mayor Willie Brown against gay community leader and progressive populist Tom Ammiano, President of the City/County Board of Supervisors. Among the union's ranks, there was substantial support for both. Instead of endorsing one or the other, the union asked each to support it in its struggle.

In its "final offer," the company sought to divide the middle-seniority workers from everyone else by offering other groups something while giving nothing to those who were most hurting and whose solution was most costly. The union's negotiating committee refused to recommend the contract to a well attended membership meeting that followed shortly thereafter. But the union's leaders feared that the divide and conquer tactic would work. It didn't. The sharing of stories that had begun the negotiating process, and active (though limited) involvement of members throughout the summer had created and strengthened relationships and deepened bonds of solidarity between workers that the company was unable to break. Workers with eight hour guaranteed routes spoke up for their sisters and brothers with lower seniority. Others did as well. Drivers also refused to abandon the relatively smaller number of dispatchers, office and yard workers.

By an overwhelming majority (147-10), the membership voted against accepting the contract and agreed to begin informational picketing of the bus yard and authorized a one-day work stoppage scheduled shortly before the local election to demonstrate the strength of feeling among the workers.

Faced with the prospect of a school bus driver strike on the eve of a hotly contested election, both mayoral candidates sought to demonstrate that each was a true "friend of labor." Ammiano came to a union rally to express his solidarity. Brown called both parties to his office to mediate the dispute. Supported by most of the business community, the Labor Council , and with considerable influence over the school board, Brown was in a position to put substantial pressure on management to settle the dispute.

In "the yard," there was incredible energy born of struggle and the emerging solidarity among the workers who clearly understood that Laidlaw, their employer, could either guarantee more hours and/or make a serious commitment to create more work -- by securing more charter business, for example. Shortly after the election (won by Brown) settlement was reached.

The contract won dramatically exceeded what the union's leadership thought possible at the beginning of negotiations. Members were deeply involved in the entire process. Even at its ebb, rank and file member participation in negotiations was never less than a dozen. The vast majority had been involved in some aspect of the struggle for a just settlement. The result was a contract that began the process of restoring hours to workers from whom they had been taken as well as other significant gains that addressed each key problem identified by workers at the start of negotiations.

In July, 1999, Local 1741 Chairman Jim Harford said, "Had you asked me three or four months ago if we would have more than 80% of our summer driver membership attending our first two negotiating sessions with our employer, Laidlaw Inc., I would have thought you were wrong if not a little crazy. Had you asked me then if our local would be on the road to substantially increasing member participation and overcoming internal divisions based on race/ethnicity, years of driving (and, therefore, income), age and other internal sources of conflict, I would have said, 'You are wrong.' But that is happening as well." 

Speaking of PLR's impact on him, he said, "Concepts presented by PLR have made it possible for me to better understand why we haven't been able to get participation on the part of our membership in our union. My juices are stirring because I see hope for rebuilding our local." Of PLR's impact on other officers and leaders, Harford said, "We've got higher morale in our core leadership. There is more unity among our leaders. Active leaders are excited.”  And of the impact on his local's members, "They are participating in new ways, excited and gaining a new sense of pride in their union and stepping forward to take greater responsibility for the local. New leadership is beginning to emerge from the membership."

Despite this testimony, at the end of the contract campaign it was decided by Local 1741's leadership not to continue with the renewal process. Jim Harford had moved on to an assignment with his national union. Other leaders thanked us for our work with them, but didn't want to continue. We will return later in this report to why.

Office & Professional Employees

Like most unions with dedicated and militant leadership, Office and Professional Employees International Union Local 3's paid staff and leadership work sixty and more hours a week "servicing" members and negotiating contracts.  With only a small activist base, within the union nearly all responsibility for day‑to‑day work fell to office staff and the three elected full‑time officers.  While a greater activist base would have alleviated some of the pressure, in our experience such activists merely replicate at the "shop" level the same 'service‑advocacy‑mobilization' we earlier identified.  Stewards become surrogate business agents.  We were seeking to do more.

At some of the larger work sites, there was a steward who handled on-site grievances, in many cases doing little more than calling the union office to request staff involvement; at most there were no more than a handful of members on whom the union leadership could depend to carry the work of the organization, and sometimes there was no one. With 100 separate contracts to negotiate in 1999, the three full-time officers and staff were barely able to keep up, unable to plan ahead and without time to think or act strategically. They were always dealing with crises (we called them "firefighters" always putting out fires) and they, in turn, were burning out!

The union's leadership wanted to change things but was caught in a whirlpool, responding to expectations it had created, unable to break free. As earlier noted, the better a union's leadership is at service-advocacy-mobilization the harder it is to bring about change. Members come to expect a high level of "service." To be asked to become involved themselves is akin to a lawyer asking a client to write the brief. In the face of powerful economic and political adversaries, members remained mired in a culture of dependency and feelings of personal impotence.

The local's top leadership wanted to develop leadership groups at large workplaces. We trained existing local-wide leaders to reach out to workplaces, identify potential site leaders and engage in one-to-one meetings with them to draw out their concerns and engage them in the life of the union. At one of these larger sites, a single union contact became the organizer of a group of nearly a dozen workers who volunteered to attend a PLR workshop. When they found out there was a real opportunity to learn how to become "the union" at their workplace, they requested a second workshop and gave up precious week-end time to attend. By the end of an intensive year's work, Local 3 had active committees at several of its larger work sites and was developing internal volunteer-led organizing committees at sites it wanted to organize. 

One of the full time staff reported she successfully organized a women's crisis and intervention agency without issuing a single flyer or mailing a single letter. She used techniques for effective one-to-one personal contact she learned in PLR to build a workplace committee that organized the other workers entirely through personal communication.

Of her experience with PLR, Local 3's Secretary/Treasurer and Business Manager (and a national leader in the AFL-CIO gay/lesbian/bisexual/transgender caucus Pride At Work) Nancy Wohlforth said, "I have had the opportunity to attend many trainings and seminars aimed at changing our unions. To date, the PLR's approach is the only one that provides a concrete way to achieve this goal. Already in Local 3, we have seen new members become involved, new people getting excited about the Union and with the PLR's assistance, we are beginning to chart a new course for our union. It would be tragic to see this work stopped because of lack of funding. I really believe in the Project for Labor Renewal, not only for the labor movement as a whole but, more selfishly, because of how it has revitalized me personally. Instead of lamenting in the dark, I can finally see a real way that our Union can change."

PLR'S Demise and Lessons Learned

After an intensive year of work with each of these unions, PLR ran out of funds. While the locals paid a substantial fee for our services, it wasn't sufficient to fully cover the full time lead organizer Michael Eisenscher and half time organizer Jahahara Armstrong who carried out this work, nor to pay Mike Miller's supervisory, consulting and workshop leadership time. After failing to secure renewed or new foundation funding and unable to recruit additional locals to participate, we had no choice but to shut the project down midstream.

We were working with the best of Bay Area organized labor. The locals we approached were, at the outset, those most likely to become involved in something like PLR. Those that went down the road with us far enough to participate in workshops and consider participation in their executive board were the cream of the cream. Why couldn't we get more locals involved? Why did one of the two locals with which we worked most closely (and which achieved the most in working with us) decide not to continue?

At the outset we should say that time is an incredibly scarce commodity among the people with whom we worked. These were honest, dedicated, smart labor union leaders. They spend as much as 60-to-80 hours a week, week-in and week-out, on their unions. To make the transition we were talking about, while in the long run spreading work to others and creating more time for those now doing almost everything, would have meant even more time for at least a year. That was a big, big problem for many of the leaders whose work in their unions are externally-driven, reacting to one then another crisis created either by the employer, their political environment and, at times, the demands of the international unions and labor councils.

We had lot of problems trying to "fit" into the incredibly pressured existence of these labor leaders. They go from primaries to elections to contract negotiations to arbitrations to internal union elections, etc. Daily grievances and complaints follow them wherever they go. Someone else is almost always dictating the direction and creating deadlines; they are reacting rather than proactive. The big challenge was to create the organizational space for a new process to emerge from within the organization while at the same time the organization took care of its normal business. Because of this, the work with union locals is different from work with religious congregations whose experience in "renewal" was an important source of our ideas in this project. Congregations don't face quite the ongoing pressure faced by a local union and pastors aren't required to routinely make decisions that affect the economic livelihoods of their members. Nor are they as easily voted out of office, and in some cases laity doesn't have any say in who their pastor is. It is clear that anyone trying to do anything remotely like what we were doing has to figure out how to fit it into certain "givens" in the union calendar: internal elections, contract negotiations, primaries and general elections at the local, state and national level and national/international union and local labor council activities (conventions, training workshops, lobbying, etc). Then there are the givens of Thanksgiving, Christmas, Summer. Finally, there are family responsibilities and demands, vacations, illness and death.

The other experience from which we borrowed is that of major business enterprises who have engaged in renewal processes. While there were many parallels, there is also a vast difference. When a CEO takes such an initiative, s/he is in command. While he (or she) has to persuade others that there is an urgent crisis and carefully build an internal coalition to lead a renewal process, the pressures on the CEO are qualitatively different from those on local labor leaders. CEOs don't have to stand for reelection every second or third year and have the security of lucrative golden parachutes in the event they are given the boot.

Unions are inherently political organizations in which officers must face reelection; there are often multiple and competing constituencies and interests. PLR was faced with this circumstance in a number of locals, and several didn't participate in the project despite initial enthusiasm from their principal officers. There were also locals in which the principal officer wanted to participate but could not get consensus among other leaders. Divided leadership, as we learned, is a prescription for future trouble as the stresses created by the project itself begin to be felt. In some instances, rivals saw PLR as a project of incumbent principal officers and blocked participation in it for this reason. While we initially thought that a major obstacle to getting into any union would be incumbents' fear of creating new leadership that might later challenge them, it was a problem only in a few. Some larger unions felt they could achieve renewal without outside assistance, most often failing to see what we consider to be the crucial distinction between mobilizing and organizing -- a distinction not made in the renewal efforts sponsored by their international unions upon which they relied and for which organizing is considered primarily a process to recruit new members.

Local 1741 was especially disappointing. We thought that our approach would have helped them wage the campaign they have to wage to survive the end of court-ordered busing, and to revitalize their union. But here, too, internal politics was a problem. Our most important supporter among the top officers left. Freed from the pressure of getting a contract, those within the local who had had reservations about what we were doing spoke more forcefully about ending the relationship. Some said, "We've learned from OTC/PLR, now it's time to implement these ideas ourselves." Some members and much of the leadership were exhausted by the stress of the lengthy contract campaign they had waged.  The protracted contract fight had reduced the local's financial reserves. Given the limits of a small local's funds, the financial consideration was also persuasive. 

Perhaps the biggest problem was that we were talking about something that radically challenged existing organizational culture -- longstanding attitudes and habits of work. Not only were we challenging the so-called "service model" -- something relatively common these days, but we were also challenging basic assumptions of what is now called the "organizing model," an approach heralded by many international unions and the AFL-CIO as the solution to labor's problems. That meant that even in the progressive unions, international officers were not likely to be sympathetic to what we were talking about because it went further than their own revitalization, strengthening, renewal or transformation efforts. Furthermore, most national union leaders are deeply suspicious about an outside organization "meddling" in the affairs of "their" locals. Only a very secure risk-taker could afford to get on board with what we were talking about.

Had we done everything exactly right and had no time pressures (because of external funding), we might have been able to overcome these obstacles. But we made mistakes and were under the gun to "produce" something within the two-year initial foundation funding period. What were our mistakes?

Our Mistakes

We bit off more than we could chew. Our original idea was that we could do this work in as many as twelve to fifteen locals. We couldn't have. At best, the ratio of staff to union locals could have been one PLR staffer to three locals. Having created an expectation that we would work with a "critical mass" of unions, we then had to back-track and say we were a "pilot project." That was especially difficult with funders who either wanted a quicker result, wanted something that would more immediately become a national "model" (a claim we refused to make because we think replication is not the key problem in transferring knowledge from one local setting to another), or preferred being involved in higher profile national projects sponsored by the AFL-CIO.

We were too anxious to get things going within locals so that we could point to something. As a result, we failed to build a group of local principal officers who had pledged to one another that they were going to try to make this work in their own locals. With such a supportive group of peers, we could then have challenged the principal officers to work step-by-step to bring on board other key people within their locals. When they moved in counter-productive ways, we could have said, "'No-go;' it won't work unless we do it right from day one." Instead of being a process that would encompass and strengthen all the programs of the local, we came to be seen by many principal officers as just one more program and one more drain on their time. (Indeed, we had no ‘program,’ in the usual sense of that word, of our own.  We had a process that could be used both to strengthen existing programs and to develop new ones — predicated on whether members were willing to invest themselves in it.)  Rather than being the solution to their problems, we became another source of competition for resources, time and attention.  We had initially failed to persuade leaders that our process could be THE BEST answer to most of the major problems facing them. Absent this new framework, the existing crisis-driven and more traditional organizational culture overwhelmed our efforts. While locals with which we worked took steps toward change, the pressure of the prevailing culture caused backsliding once our direct involvement ended.

Another difficulty was to get leaders out of a "selling" mode and into a listening one. They typically wanted to defend, explain, justify, persuade or otherwise do things that were premature in the process. The first thing was to develop relationships rooted in shared values (democracy and justice being the keys) and self-interest (workplace and community pressures faced by members, their families and their friends and neighbors) in which the participants agreed that "We're in this mess together and we've got to get together to figure out how we're going to get out of it." 

Too often key officers saw themselves as the people who had to have solutions to every problem rather than people who could lead a collaborative process which would find solutions. Some wanted to control almost everything, down to the smallest details. The idea of inviting others into a discussion of the problem in order to create a collective solution was too threatening.

We anticipated fear among local leaders that "the process" would encourage or strengthen an oppositional force whose leaders would emerge to challenge the very officers who initiated the renewal process. We made the case, "If there's opposition in your local, it will surface sooner or later if you continue doing what you are now doing. If you are worried about being run over, get out front and lead the parade for change. Invite and challenge your critics to be part of the renewal process. If they do, it will unite the local and you will have been the leader who initiated it. If they refuse, they will expose themselves as divisive and negative. The result is that you won't have to worry about them gaining influence with the members." In four locals internal threats led principal officers to back off from their initial support of PLR.

There was an interesting dynamic within our staff that had its positives and negatives. We spent a lot of time talking with one another. We brought distinct organizing traditions to the table with a shared commitment to deep participation on the part of members in democratic institutions. This created a rich brew of ideas; we often came up with a synthesis out of our conversations, not simply a compromise. We also brought a distinctly different set of contacts and relationships to the table. That was in part what allowed us to get the breadth of support we obtained at the beginning from central labor and building trades council leaders and others. It also got us into different funding doors. Experience in left revolutionary parties, "The Movement," SNCC, Alinsky, post-Alinsky, Mission Coalition, Electricity & Gas for People, IAF, CTWO, PICO, Midwest Academy, United Steelworkers, United Farm Workers, SEIU, CWA, UE, Black Nationalism, Black Panthers -- all were part of what we collectively brought to the work with the result that what came out was something different than anything any one of us would have done.

The downside of the time we spent with one another was that the number of individual meetings conducted with labor leaders were too few and too infrequent. Because of the time we spent figuring out what we were doing as we walked across new terrain (absolutely necessary to do), we didn't do the follow-up one-on-ones with people who had been at the one-day workshop to audit what they got out of them, answer remaining questions and get them working within their locals to get others to participate in the exploratory phase of the project(also absolutely necessary to do).

In addition, those of us (there were three at maximum strength) with lengthy union experience were at times unconsciously influenced by the very culture of which we were so critical. And those of us without deep labor experience were sometimes mechanical in applying an approach born out of experience with religious congregations, community groups, government agencies and/or business.

 The quality of our one-to-one visits ranged widely. We worked a lot on this and steadily improved over the course of our work together, but in some of our early one-to-ones with principal officers we learned little about their deepest hopes, vision, frustrations and concerns -- something essential to our ongoing work with them. To have a ghost of a chance with a union leader, we had to speak to his or her deepest concerns, which means getting at things unlikely to be shared other than as a result of penetrating one-to-one conversations requiring a high degree of trust and confidence, something we weren't able to achieve in all our relationships with union leaders. 

(Parenthetically, one of the most interesting parts of doing this was hearing extraordinary stories from immigrant workers, many of whom were leaders of unions, student organizations or other democratic voices in authoritarian countries who had to leave if they wanted to stay alive. We got the benefit of this talent!)

There were many breakdowns in the early commitment by principal officers to personally set up meetings for us with key leaders of their local whose agreement was needed for the local to participate. Rather than insisting on beginning right, we'd accept starting on the wrong foot and try to correct it as we went along. In a few cases, the principal officer delegated the task to someone else. In one of these, after visiting more than twenty second tier leaders, the principal officer decided he wasn't going to convene them. That happened in another local as well, though with not quite as many front-end visits. Because we were determined not to become "oppositional" in any local with which we were working, and because our process wouldn't work without the support of the principal officer, we didn't do anything to organize the twenty to put heat on him to reverse his decision and convene the meeting. We lost precious time and resources by bending our own rules and compromising with our own standards.

We failed to spend sufficient time with principal officers to convince them to do what we were asking of them. We presented the Project as a "step-by-step" process; after taking any given step, the local could decide not to continue. A number of locals went through all of the steps up to the one at which they had to commit resources and make a long term commitment to participate. We made it too easy for them to bail out. The exploratory phase (prior to the decision to commit a year with us) was all free, so the only "cost" was an investment of some time and some credibility. Were we to do this again, we would insist that locals pay some modest but significant amount for participation in the preliminary workshops as they explored whether to commit to a long-term relationship. Failure to do that allowed locals to consume our time and precious resources without demonstrating a serious interest in the longer-term work.

"More and Better" Versus Transformation

There are many activities in the labor movement today that are making a difference in levels of member participation and in the effectiveness of the union as a voice for democratic values and the broad interests of members in particular and working people in general. We are encouraged by these changes, beginning with the changes going on at the AFL-CIO itself under the leadership of President John Sweeney. But we believe that when totals are added up, "more and better" is not going to be sufficient. For example, labor movement "density" (the portion of the workforce organized) continues to decline even though in 1999 there was a gain in total membership in unions. (The workforce is growing faster than the increase in union membership.) The best efforts of the "new voice" leadership over the last five years have failed to reverse the trend, though it has clearly slowed the rate of decline.

Many leaders told us that "the union" was a topic of regular dinner conversation when they grew up. The centrality of union membership to their mothers and fathers was an important part of what shaped these leaders. With only 14% of workers in unions (9% in the private sector) as opposed to the 35% who were in unions when the cohorts we talked with (mostly in their 40s and 50s) were growing up, a rupture is occurring in the inter-generational transmission of union values, which if not reversed has profound implications for the future of the labor movement.

The changes we are talking about are most likely to come with members for whom their union becomes a community — a source of deep meaning and a cause for which they are willing to make sacrifices. While we support the results of "more and better," we do not think that will build the power that labor needs to realize its deepest values, create a better society and defend the interests of working people. These require a fully revitalized and independent labor movement, one that is capable of involving millions of people in organizing, expanding benefits and prerogatives where there are collective bargaining contracts, lobbying, voting, demonstrating, boycotting and otherwise expressing itself, and influencing the culture of families in ways that produce future generations of union-oriented workers.

We also don't believe that the practice of challenging the service model with what we've called mobilization (whatever it might be called) can produce the kind of involvement that gives members democratic "ownership" of their unions, which in turn encourages and prepares them for personal involvement in the civic sphere -- essential to expanding the democratic space in our society.

What about the future? 

We hope that the islands of qualitative change that now exist in organized labor will make a significant enough impact to make others who are now doing "more and better" stop, look and listen — to reflect and evaluate whether what they are now doing is enough and what else is possible that can make a significant difference. We offer our experience as one example of what can be done, what wasn't done and why. We encourage those who are now going beyond a service-advocacy-mobilization approach to meet, share their experiences, and learn from one another.  Where successful transformation or renewal work is taking place, we suggest that locals so engaged invite other unions to closely observe what they are doing.  This could be accomplished by the host union inviting the interested union to place an organizer within the host local for a period of six months to one year.  We believe this amount of time is needed for a guest organizer to absorb what it takes to create and begin to implement a transformational approach to union revitalization.   We are insistent that this work cannot be learned in a week-end (or week-long, for that matter) workshop or conference. Nor can it be taught in articles or manuals. We do not believe that "models" can be created or "replicability" can be accomplished without this intense exposure by experienced organizers who can glean guiding principles and lessons from what they see to apply to the unique circumstances facing their own union locals. 

We invite others to communicate with us so that this kind of exchange might begin. We make no claim to having “the solution” to all that ails organized labor. But our experience tells us that PLR pointed in the right direction. We hope others will note this path, take it and build upon it.
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This report is intended to be our contribution to a dialogue within the labor movement about how to chart its path to renewed power through increased democratic participation by its members.  We don’t claim to have all the answers, but think our experiences do offer some valuable lessons.  We want to learn what your experience has been in the struggle to transform your union and the labor movement.

We not only invite and welcome your responses to what you’ve read here, we seek them.  Tell us what you think about our experience and your own.


Michael Eisenscher
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